Quaker Worship, Workshops & Community for all Ages: Friends General Conference 

Annual Gathering, July 2-8, 2017

Niagara University, Niagara Falls, New York

The theme for this Annual Gathering of Friends was very appropriate for the trends of the times in which we find ourselves. “Ripples Start Where Spirit Moves”. Especially on issues of climate change, race relations, gender issues, and social justice. Many of the topics of the evening plenary sessions,  workshops, and the special interest groups, were focused on these issues. So if your concerns were somewhere close to these veins, there was much to nurture your interest. However, the Annual Gathering always has a very broad spectrum of activities and workshops to nurture the soul. 

Over 70 Canadian Yearly Meeting Friends were present for this Gathering of more 1,100 participants. And many served in various ways to help make this Gathering happen. Rose Marie Cipryk was a key figure on the Workshop Committee, Caroline Balderston Parry served on the Evening Plenary Committee, Katrina McQuail was co-leader of the Gathering. It was such a pleasure to see so many familiar faces during the busy week. Even though our cell phones didn't work because of the location in a fringe roaming zone being so close to the Canadian border, we still bumped into each other frequently, and were able to hear and view the fireworks on the July 1 Canada Day just across the border. 

Intergenerational activities were very prominent with happy faces from the Junior Gathering, High School Gathering, and Young Adult Gathering enthusiastically engaged all week long. Probably one of the most important aspects of this annual event is the coming together of Friends who haven't seen each other in a long time and are now enjoying a reunion of spirits. The countenance of smiles and joy with every greeting is present all week long and contributes to the rich fellowship in the faith community.

The Gathering was opened with a welcome to Indigenous territory. Kenneth Deer of the Mohawk Nation gave the opening plenary on the UN Rights of Indigenous People. He has spent 30 years promoting and defending the human rights of Indigenous People with the UN. He continues his work as CEO of the Indigenous World Association. He also has a long partnership with CFSC. Jennifer Preston introduced Peter and CYM Clerk, Elaine Bishop was present on the platform. 

The Friday evening program was presented by Pamala Boyce Sims on the topic, “Eco-Justice, Equality, and Earthcare. Her presentation was unusual and dramatic, opening with the song by Joni Mitchell,  “We are stardust, we are golden, and we've got to get ourselves back to the garden.” She stated that Friends are poised to drop a pebble which in co-creation with spirit can swell ripples into mighty waves. The Monday & Friday evening plenaries were all taped and should be available for listening on the FGC website at a later date.

Workshops are a major focus of the Gathering. There were over 40 offered this year that ran from chanting, dancing or biking to clerking, healing, or a history of Matthew. A truly wide range of offerings that ran for two hours every morning for the whole week. Of note were the Canadians who served as workshop leaders: Beverly Shepard, Elaine Bishop, Keith Helmuth, and Jessica Klaassen-Wright. Keith indicated that the participants at the end of his workshop expressed their joy at realizing more hope than despair in the work that they do. The emphasis on the positive vs the negative. This sentiment appeared to be echoed by many.

The workshop that I took was called “Forgiveness as a Spiritual Practice” led by Sue Regan. I have known Sue for many years and have had many conversations with her about the importance of forgiveness in our daily lives. One of the books she uses in her workshop is called “The Way of Forgiveness” by D. Patrick Hill. It is a small book and has proven to be very meaningful to those who have used it. The most oft interpretation of forgiveness is that a perpetrator of a wrong is the one who needs to apologize and ask for forgiveness of the victim. But in Sue's class, one learns that a further step is needed which is the need to forgive oneself. What often happens is that the tape keeps re-winding long after apologies are made. The event or wrong or trauma or details keep on playing in ones head and one has to ask, is this really helpful? Does this really bring the situation to closure? Forgiveness is healing. Forgiveness brings release. It's not 'forgive and forget', it's forgive and remember and learn. Sue helped us see that forgiveness is a gift you give yourself.

As happens every year, the Quaker Bookstore was a central magnet for all participants. This was a chance to pick up new publications, get the books for which you read rave reviews, or to get the book recommended in your workshop. Or to check out the special crafts that were brought for this year.

There is always something of interest to browse in a bookstore. It was also a chance to become acquainted with a new bookstore manager.

There were many other Gathering opportunities throughout the week. Organized groups such as Quaker Earthcare Witness, Nontheist Friends, People of Colour, Twelve Step Centre, Friends of LGBTQ and Quakers in the Arts had very informative displays and intensive programs during the afternoons.  The American Friends Service Committee (AFSC) was celebrating 100 years of service They also presented an evening plenary session on the activism currently taking place around the Palestinian Israeli conflict. The afternoon programs focused on sanctuary everywhere, interpreting Islamophobia, dismantling racism, and Quaker social change ministry. Another entire evening was devoted to special interest groups with far ranging topics. CYM and CFSC was again represented by Jane Zavitz-Bond and Matthew Legge with “How Do We State the Peace Testimony Today”? 

Many evening activities took place – dancing, movies, singing; the organizers of this annual event provide an incredible broad spectrum for a week long event of spiritual nurture. Our hearts are full of gratitude that we were able to attend this Gathering. The high cost of travel, food and lodging are always a challenge for many who want to attend and FGC has a generous scholarship fund that makes it possible for those who cannot afford it. Our thanks to the CYM Education & Outreach Committee for financial support, also New Brunswick Monthly Meeting, and work grants from FGC.

The FGC Annual Gathering has been held for over 50 years with over 1,000 participants every year. It takes almost a full year of preparation with the help of about 140 volunteers to bring this Gathering to Friends every year. There is a strong Junior and High School and Young Adult Gathering program with a strong emphasis on religious education at its core. The broad base of programs that are offered make it one of the 'must attend events' for many Friends. The blessed community is vital to the sharing and caring that happens in so many ways during the FGC Annual Gathering.  

The Annual Gathering for next year will be held at the University of Toledo in Toledo, Ohio, July 1-7, 2018. CYM is an affiliate of FGC: if you wish to explore the possibility of serving on the Gathering Committee for next year, you can check out the details on the FGC website at this link: https://www.fgcquaker.org/serve/opportunities/fgc-gath-committee 
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